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October 28, 2014 - Meeting Minutes 

A regular meeting of the Freeport City Council was convened at 7:00p.m. by Mayor Matt Worms with Councilmembers Ken Goebel, Ron Ritter, Carrie Goebel and Rodney Atkinson present.

Staff in attendance: Clerk-Treasurer Mason Schirmer.
Residents in attendance: Ben Ettle (312 1st Ave N), Tim Hennen (303 3rd St SE), Gerald Meyer (330 8th St SE), Al Williams (308 2nd Ave NW), Ronnie Bertram (303 1st Ave N), Vernon Fuchs & Andrea Ramacher (720 1st Av N), Mark Middendorf (711 Main St E), Bryan Kasten & Jenne Jenson (Fastlane Auto), Wendy Atkinson (310 8th St SE), Janelle Roerick, Amy Hoeschen, Mary Hoppe and Girl Scout Troop 252 members.

Approve Agenda
Worms recommended adding a hearing to discuss a request for a fence at 126 7th St SW. Schirmer recommended adding ‘Sale of Rodding Machine’ to New Business. C. Goebel moved and Ritter seconded a motion to approve the agenda with the additions. Motion carried 5-0.

Girl Scout Troup 252 Presentation
Members of Girl Scout Troup 252 presented a request to conduct a town beautification and historical preservation project to earn a Silver Medal award. Troup members proposed adding flowers to the main street gazebo area and adding markers around town indicating sites of historical significance. Council members agreed to add the request to the November 10, 2014 special meeting agenda. 
Hearing: Sacred Heart Parish appealing termination of snow removal agreement

Worms opened the hearing at 7:08pm.

Meyer presented a list of expenses the church has paid to maintain the northside park and said in 2011 the city verbally agreed to provide snow removal services in-exchange for the parish maintaining the park. Meyer said the parish wants to know why the city decided to stop snow removal service.
Worms moved and C. Goebel seconded a motion to close the hearing. Motion carried 5-0. Hearing closed at 7:09pm.
Worms said providing snow removal increases liability. Meyer said the snow removal agreement addressed liability. K. Goebel said the park lease agreement seems like the city is giving-up everything and the parish is giving-up nothing. Meyer said the snow removal agreement was not written-up properly and that the park maintenance is done in-exchange for snow removal.
Hearing: Regarding application to construct a fence at 126 7th St SW

Worms moved and C. Goebel seconded a motion to open the hearing. Motion carried 5-0. Hearing opened at 7:13pm.
R. Atkinson said he’s wondering if the city will allow him to put-up his fence. Ritter said the fence would look stupid two-feet off the ground, it would look strange. R. Atkinson said it would look stupid, not strange. Ritter said the fence part is okay and that a foot-high is okay, but said two-feet high is odd.

C. Goebel asked Ritter how often he looks at the bottom of a fence. Ritter says he looks at the whole fence. Atkinson asked how to answer that question. R. Atkinson said “one guy says six inches, one guy says a foot, maybe eighteen inches is the right number, maybe nineteen and a half for god’s sake, what the f.”
C. Goebel asked what the reasoning was for the two-foot elevation. R. Atkinson said “the only reason is because of the reason for the fence, so people can’t see Fred Sanford and Son and I’m Coming Elizabeth behind the damn fence, so you can’t see nothing.” R. Atkinson said to Ritter, “are you gonna get down on your belly and look in, well god bless ya Ron, I hope you enjoy that time.”
Ritter said he’s looking from far. R. Atkinson said “well you ain’t gonna see jack, I could put it 2½ feet up and you wouldn’t see nothing.” R. Atkinson said, “I don’t appreciate the damn thing being called stupid without even looking at it.” Atkinson said the fence will screen the view of his products, R. Atkinson said “whatever you want with two feet, let’s just pick a number, the planks aren’t on, we’ll do whatever you want, I don’t really care, or bring me Thanksgiving dinner at the Stearns County Sheriff, I really don’t care.”

K. Goebel said to R. Atkinson “that’s enough, please.” Schirmer told R. Atkinson to maintain order and decorum, and reminded R. Atkinson he is a council member. R. Atkinson said “Oh, I’ve gotten my ass chewed pretty loud and pretty straight-out in this building too.” Worms asked R. Atkinson if he had anything further to present. R. Atkinson said no.
Worms moved and C. Goebel seconded a motion to close the public hearing. Motion carried 4-0 (R. Atkinson abstained).

Consent Agenda

K. Goebel asked Schirmer to read the Public Works Director’s report aloud, regarding vandalism of curing concrete around manholes. Schirmer read the report. K. Goebel moved and C. Goebel seconded a motion to approve the consent agenda that includes a) 9-30-14 meeting minutes; b) 10-20-14 meeting minutes; c) Resolution 2014-026 (re: transferring idle funds); d) Report from Clerk-Treasurer; e) Report from Public Works Director; f) Claim 1540 ($3,462.50); g) Claim 1606-1634; and h) Finding of Fact for denial of variance at 1009 3rd Ave SE. Motion carried 5-0.

Old Business

313 2nd Ave NW

Schirmer said the property owner erected a fence and is asking the city to rescind the September 30th decision to issue a citation for not to complying with the city zoning code. C. Goebel moved and R. Atkinson seconded a motion to rescind the September 30th decision to issue a citation to the owner of 313 2nd Ave NW for violating city zoning code. Motion carried 5-0.

Liability Waiver Form

K. Goebel moved and C. Goebel seconded a motion to not waive statutory limits. Motion carried 3-0 (R. Atkinson and Worms abstained).

Sacred Heart Parish Snow Removal

R. Atkinson moved and C. Goebel seconded a motion to rescind the city’s September 30th decision to terminate the snow removal agreement with sacred heart parish. Motion carried 4-1 (K. Goebel opposed).

K. Goebel said the city seems to be doing everything and the parish is putting-in nothing. Meyer said the parish pays for upkeep of the northside park. Schirmer said city equipment should be used to maintain city property. Schirmer said the parish is private property and said if Famo Feed mowed the Welle Addition park in-exchange for snow removal, the city would lose money.

Meyer said the city’s been plowing the parish property for a hundred years, and everybody here belongs to the parish. Schirmer said not every taxpayer belongs to the parish. Schirmer said the city should not be using taxpayer dollars to fund private interests.

Meyer said the parish takes care of the city park. Schirmer said the costs do not offset. Schirmer said the city can maintain the park for less than $100 per year; however, snow removal can cost more than $900 per year, depending on the number of snow events. Schirmer said the main concern was increased exposure to liability; however, costs don’t make sense either. Schirmer asked why the city should spend a $1,000 per year in-exchange for $100 in savings.

Bertram asked why liability is being brought-up now. Schirmer said during the summer he asked PWD Stueve how the city could reduce overtime costs, and Stueve said the city was providing snow removal service to the parish at no benefit to the city. Schirmer said the initial concern was that the city was losing money; however, increased liability was then noticed.

K. Goebel asked if the plow was damaged while on parish property, would the parish pay for repairs. Meyer said the parish has insurance to cover that. K. Goebel said he doubted the snow removal agreement would hold-up in court.
Hennen asked if the city was listed as additionally insured, would that help. C. Goebel said it would help. Schirmer said there is also the issue of cost. Hennen said that’s council’s decision. Worms said he is not sure the parish will be able to do that.
R. Atkinson said the best thing is to carry-on this winter and schedule discussion for spring, that way the parish has even more time to find another snow removal provider. Worms said the other two parishes have private snow removal and recommend the sacred heart parish look into getting its own.
K. Goebel moved that the city streets be plowed first, before plowing snow at the parish. Bertram said the first snow falls of 2013 were not blown-out, and that daycare opens at 6:30 and school buses are arriving, and that plowing-out the parish last is not appropriate, Worms said he receives complaints from citizens when alleys and streets are not opened. Worms said its taxpayer equipment and they should come first. Worms said he understands the increased hazard if snow is being plowed when busses are pulling-up. Worms said city streets should come first and if that means staff has to start earlier then they’ll have to get their earlier to do it. R. Atkinson said “the city’s being pretty good to the parish and be thankful for the times it gets plowed.” R. Atkinson said he supports the parish; however, the matter has to do with taxpayer money. Meyer asked if the plow could just make a pass in-and-out to open it up then come back and finish later. R. Atkinson said the parish will get whatever it gets. C. Goebel recommended Meyer speak with Stueve about finding a middle-ground. K. Goebel moved that city streets be plowed first, before the parish property. Worms seconded. Motion carried 5-0.

New Business

Schedule Meeting to Consider the Sale of an Industrial Lot

C. Goebel moved and K. Goebel seconded a motion to add sale of industrial park lot to the November 10, 2014 special meeting agenda. Motion carried 5-0.
Resolution 2014-027 (re: metal roofing)

K. Goebel moved and Ritter seconded a motion to approve Resolution 2014-027, a resolution calling for a public hearing on Ordinance 2014-005 entitled “an ordinance repealing and replacing 500.50 of the Freeport city code relating to building design standards.” Motion carried 4-0 (Worms abstained).

Resolution 2014-028 (re: disbursement & payment of claims)

Worms moved and C. Goebel seconded a motion to approve Resolution 2014-028, a resolution repealing and replacing Resolution 2013-024 entitled “disbursement and payment of claims policy.” Motion carried 5-0.
Resolution 2014-029 (re: public nuisances)
C. Goebel moved and Ritter seconded a motion to approve Resolution 2014-029, a resolution calling for a public hearing on Ordinance 2014-006, entitled “an ordinance repealing and replacing Section 2010 of city code relating to public nuisances.” Motion carried 4-0 (R. Atkinson abstained).

Request by Joann Timp

Schirmer presented a request from Joann Timp, for a $2 per hour raise.
Ritter said he thinks the maintenance employees should do the cleaning. C. Goebel asked if she is needed for two hours per week. Schirmer said she vacuums, cleans glass, bathrooms, etc. C. Goebel said a checklist should be made to avoid spending time vacuuming carpet every week.

K. Goebel asked about sales tax. Schirmer said Timp is a contractor that cleans city hall two-hours per week. Schirmer said the city is now tax-exempt, a savings of $1.10 per hour. Schirmer said the city could provide a raise of $1.10 per hour at no additional cost to the city.

R. Atkinson asked if at $18 per hour she is still cheaper than using maintenance staff. Schirmer said as a contractor the city is avoiding other expenses.

Ettle asked if the maintenance employees could do the cleaning. Ritter said maintenance employees should be able to wash windows, vacuum floors and clean toilets. R. Atkinson said the city is going from considering giving Timp a raise to firing her, and asked what is going on.

Worms said previously maintenance employees did the cleaning, but since Timp has been doing the cleaning it’s looked 100% better.

R. Atkinson said he’s in awe that she has asked for a raise and now she might be fired. R. Atkinson said she only works 100 hours per year; a raise doesn’t really cost much. Atkinson moved and C. Goebel seconded a motion to approve paying Joann Timp $18 per hour for cleaning city hall. Motion carried 5-0.

Consider Purchase of New Computer

C. Goebel moved and K. Goebel seconded a motion to approve purchasing a new computer from David Waletzko (of Computer Technology Center of Albany) as per estimate provided. Motion carried 5-0.

204 1st Ave N (re: nuisance and litter)

Schirmer presented an email from the property owner requesting an extension until the end of November. Council agreed to the extension.
129 7th St SW (re: nuisance and litter)

Schirmer said progress has been made and the tenant is being cooperative. Schirmer said the property tenant is asking for a deadline extension of two weeks.
Jensen said she and her husband own Fastlane, and she was told they had to move their personal vehicles, such as snowmobiles and four-wheelers. Kasten said he wanted to keep personal vehicles at the property so long as they are operable and licensed. Kasten said he and Jensen were told they are not allowed to keep personal property there.


W. Atkinson asked Kasten who told them that? Kasten said that was the impression he got after speaking with Schirmer.
Worms asked about the use of fencing. Kasten said the vehicles would be stored within the fence during the summer. Kasten said he didn’t want this issue to come up again in a couple months. Schirmer said parking the vehicles within the fence during the summer would be acceptable.
Kasten said he also wanted to know how many vehicles he can have on the property. Schirmer said city code does not limit the number, so long as they are licensed and appear operable.

Kasten said the first time he heard anything about having a nuisance was a letter received from the landowner. Kasten asked why the process wasn’t handled differently. Kasten said he’s new to town and the notice raddled his cage. Kasten said a personal visit would have been better. Schirmer said the property owner must be made aware of what is going on with the property.

Jensen asked Schirmer why he didn’t come talk to them first. Kasten said, “when you start threatening people with fines, do you think you’ll keep people in town.” Jensen said the notice has messed with business, customers, family and their relationship with the landowner. Jensen said it’s created much more stress than it needed to. C. Goebel said visiting properties is not always received warmly.
Kasten asked why a non-threatening letter was not sent. Kasten said how residential is treated doesn’t matter to him but that treating businesses that way is trouble. Kasten thanked council for their time.
Worms thanked Kasten and Jensen for their comments. Worms asked Schirmer if everything is taken care of with their property. Schirmer said the property is not in compliance; however, they are making progress. Schirmer asked Kasten if he wanted to propose a new deadline. Kasten said, “just set a date and we’ll have it done.”
C. Goebel moved and K. Goebel seconded a motion to extend the deadline to the November 25, 2014 city council meeting. Motion carried 3-0 (Atkinson and Worms abstained).
W. Atkinson asked, “if the seemingly regular negative interactions with business owners is ever addressed.” Worms said council directed Schirmer to enforce city ordinance. W. Atkinson asked, “so, other issues with business owners as far as interactions with Mason ever looked at or talked about.” Worms said there have been no complaints. W. Atkinson responded, “excuse me?”
Kasten said “it’s all they talk about in town, the way this has all been happening.” Worms said Schirmer was directed to send out notices of violation, not publically visit you.

W. Atkinson asked Kasten and Jensen, “It sounds like you had a personal interaction with Schirmer, and you felt threatened?” Kasten said he did not feel threatened; however he did “feel some negativity.” Kasten said he’s just concerned that the very first time he heard of anything was a threatening letter to the land owner. Worms said that’s what’s in the ordinance.


Kasten said, “when it comes to business, they should rethink how they handle this, as a first approach.” Worms said Schirmer did as council directed. Kasten said a less-threatening notice should be used, one not threatening fines within thirty days. Worms said that is part of the city code.


W. Atkinson said, “but my question was more related to not that specifically, but how many business can you afford to have negative interactions with and really bad feelings about how Schirmer interacts with them; how many is enough.”
Worms thanked the public for their comments.
Request to Construct a Fence at 126 7th St SW

K. Goebel said he was making a motion to approve the fence, even though he doesn’t like fences. R. Atkinson interrupted K. Goebel and said “the judge said we had to build the son of a bitch.” K. Goebel said “please, will you let me please finish.”

Worms asked for order.
K. Goebel said he made a motion to approve the fence; even though personally he doesn’t care for fences, he is going to approve it. C. Goebel seconded. Motion carried 4-0 (R. Atkinson abstained). Worms asked R. Atkinson if he was not voting because of conflict of interest. R. Atkinson said, “no, because I’m pissed-off.”
Sale of Rodding Machine
Schirmer said Stueve had the rodding machine advertised for sale for two months along I-94 and has received one offer, of five-hundred dollars from Steve Anderson.
Middendorf asked why the machine was being sold. Schirmer said it is no longer used since sewer lines are maintained by jetting high-pressure water.

R. Atkinson moved and Ritter seconded a motion to approve the sale of the rodding machine to Steve Anderson for $500. Motion carried 5-0.
Adjourn
Worms moved and K. Goebel seconded a motion to adjourn. Meeting adjourned at 8:35p.m.

___________________________




___________________________

Matthew H. Worms, Mayor 





Mason Schirmer, Clerk-Treasurer
The City of Freeport is an Equal Opportunity Provider

October 28, 2014 Meeting Minutes








Page 6 of 6

[image: image1.jpg]